BHCC Allotments Service & BHAF Committee
Liaison Meeting

6.30 pm Tuesday, 12 June 2012
Cityparks’ Offices, Stanmer Nursery, Brighton

BHCC Officers Present: 


Lizzie Deane (Council Member to BHAF)
David Cooper (Allotments Officer)

BHAF Committee Members Present: 
John Burns (BHAF Chair)




Mark Carroll




Anne Glow



Gary Johnson

Linda Long
Apologies:




Steve Lucas, Simon Powell
JB had agreed to chair liaison meetings, allowing DC to focus upon minute taking.
JB welcomed Cllr. Lizzie Deane, the new Council Member appointed to BHAF, who was attending her first liaison meeting in her new role.  LD’s other appointments are Deputy Chair of the Licensing Committee and membership of the Environment & Sustainability and Personnel Appeals Committees.
1. Minutes
· Minutes of the previous meeting:  
Minutes were agreed.
· Matters arising from the previous minutes:
Any matters arising would be addressed within the main agenda.
2. Statistics

	
	8 May – 12 Jun 2012
	10 Apr – 8 May 2012
	+/- on previous month

	Lettable Plots
	2941
	2936
	5

	Unlettable plots
	54 (213)
	54 (213)
	0

	Vacant Plots
	246
	249
	-3

	New Lets
	25
	37
	-12

	Terminated Tenancies
	23
	41
	-18

	Waiting Lists
	2119
	2089
	30


68 plots at Eastbrook and 91 at Race Hill were listed as ‘unlettable’ whereas most had been decommissioned several years earlier.  The ‘unlettable’ total of 213 citywide was, in reality, closer to 54.  DC & administrator Ben Annis would correct these erroneous statistics by assigning any decommissioned plots a separate ‘decommissioned’ status.
There appeared to be an inexplicably high number of vacancies at the Moulsecoomb Estate site and it was suggested that many of these might be ‘unlettable’ rather than ‘vacant’.

( Action: DC to investigate number of vacant plots at Moulsecoomb Estate with lead SR.

JB pointed out that several plots on the eastern boundary of the Eastbrook Farm site are ‘unlettable’ because of vegetative encroachment and fly-tipped rubbish.

( Action: DC to investigate unlettable plots at Eastbrook Farm with SR.
RAGS (Roedale Allotment Gardens Society) members had suggested letting ‘unlettable’ plots to those further down the waiting list if they were willing to take on the challenge.  MC asked DC if this would be an acceptable practice.  DC expressed reservations about allowing anyone to queue jump a waiting list under any circumstances; it would only be acceptable practice if all those higher on the waiting list had first been offered the same plot and declined the offer on grounds they found the plot too challenging; both declined and conditional offers of ‘unlettable’ plots would need to be placed on record.
MC pointed out that the statistical reports did not differentiate between full plots, half plots and quarter plots.  DC explained that the database was not configured to do so and, in order to, would require reconfiguration by the system’s developers.

( Action: DC to consider how to clarify the statistical reports.
There had been fewer new lets than in the previous month.

( Action: reduction in the number of lets to be discussed at the SR’s meeting (20.06.12).
3. Maintenance

· Maintenance report:  DC reported that the allotments maintenance team had continued with a general programme of rubbish clearance, asbestos removal, strimming and resolving water leaks.  Currently, they were also repairing a collapsed boundary between the Tenantry Down site and the Downs Crematorium garden of remembrance. 
JB asked if the team could investigate the appearance of a blue letter ‘M’, recently painted on the water metre/stopcock cover at the Eastbrook Farm site.  Who had painted this and why?
4. Projects

· Hosepipe ban exemptions:  at the previous meeting, DC had been awaiting Southern Water’s decision to grant additional exemptions to the hosepipe ban which were being negotiated by Cllr. Pete West on behalf of allotment holders.  The following day (09.05.12), DC received word that requests had been, effectively, denied.  PW met again with SW (10.05.12) and persuaded them to re-consider proposals.  DC had then provided SW with a series of allotment site maps, illustrating where a limited number (25) of centrally located butts - to be filled by hosepipe – would be most beneficial (18.05.12).  SW then queried some proposed locations and DC had provided written justification for the proposals.  Full permission had finally been granted (24.05.12).  Since then DC had been attempting to obtain a further 25 decommissioned wheelie bin for distribution to sites.
DC had also pursued an application for a blanket ban exemption for the three limited mobility sites.  Permission had been granted (09.05.12) conditional to DC providing SW with the personal details of limited mobility allotment holders; a condition in breach of the Data Protection Act.  DC had requested an exemption registered to the allotment site address instead.  Full permission had finally been granted (24.05.12) and limited mobility SRs informed.
In view of recent heavy rainfall some water authorities were lifting drought restrictions.  It was hoped that SW would soon follow suit. 
· Allotment crime prevention:  DC had received an email from PCSO Helen Richardson.  It seemed unlikely that either she or PC Alisa Funnell would be able to attend the SR’s meeting (20.06.12) and give a presentation on allotment crime prevention as hoped.  They might provide information packs.
· Roedale Valley cottage plots:  a large area of brambles at Roedale Valley had been cleared and SRs had marked out the area to create six new half plots (125m₂).  The plots had not yet been let (see Full plots v. half plots).

5. Administration

· Debtors’ Termination Notices:  despite general agreement that the current termination for non-payment procedure was fair, DC had received three appeals against recent terminations.  There being no excuse for non-payment of rent after six months, the decision to terminate those tenancies had been upheld.
· Waiting lists:  waiting lists had increased in length in the past month reflecting a continuing demand for plots.  SRs were reporting applicants longest on lists were often difficult to contact; a result of contact details having changed over time.  DC continued to issue advisory letters to unobtainable applicants stipulating they must respond within 30 days - expressing their continued interest - or they would be removed from a waiting list.  If requested, BA could produce waiting lists with additional contact information.
· Inspection process:  JB felt the inspection process was too lengthy and asked if there were ways in which it could be condensed.  JB suggested investigating how neighbouring authorities inspected, e.g. Worthing & Adur.  DC pointed out that W&A ran a significantly smaller service which is more easily managed.  DC had received inspections sheets from most SRs: the earliest inspection had been undertaken in March, a few sites were yet to be inspected.  Some notices had been issued during May & June and that process was on-going.  DC intended to re-inspect all sites throughout July.  Despite disruption, as a result in a change of Allotments Officer, the Allotments Service schedule was only one-month behind.

6. Any Other Business

· Full plots v half plots:  MC stated that many SRs were in favour of letting full plots.  It was suggested to ask for an indicative show of hands at the SRs meeting (20.06.12).

Legitimacy of the current plot-splitting policy was again questioned.  DC had provided JB with minutes of a Scrutiny Committee meeting (23.03.09) at which the Allotments Service Review (including plot-splitting policy) was discussed and commended by members.

( Action: DC to provide LD with copy minutes of the Scrutiny Committee (23.03.09).

· Water Supply:  at the previous meeting DC had provided two reports for allotment water costs of £30,841.68 in 2010-2011 and of £33,451.91 in 2011-2012.  The reports included a breakdown of water charges to each individual allotment sites.  From the figures provided, GJ had calculated the cost of water to allotment holders on individual sites.  GJ’s figures indicated some disparity which could result from a number of reasons.  DC had agreed to investigate the disparities with the council’s Energy & Water team.
( Action: DC to investigate water costs with Energy & Water team.

It was suggested that council buildings on, or in close proximity to, allotment sites might be using water charged to the sites’ accounts.  DC asked for an example.  MC suggested the Hollingbury Golf Club green keepers’ mess room might be supplied by the same metre as the Roedale Valley site.

( Action: DC to establish that council buildings have independent water metres.

GJ had ordered materials with which to build a water harvesting station at the Whitehawk Hill site.  The station would comprise two Indeterminate Bulk Containers (IBCs) to be used as tanks to contain rain water channelled from a canopy above.  Project costs were being met the BHAF Development Fund.  GJ was in the process of producing a risk assessment which he and DC would then review.
· Tribunal process:  JB and Matt Hewes had previously consulted with a council lawyer about establishing a tribunal process to resolve allotment holders’ disputes.  DC had contacted the senior solicitor concerned and together they would formalise a process.
( Action: DC to meet with Legal team in July to formalise a complaints process.

· Allotment hedge rules:  GJ had asked DC to clarify how frequently hedgerows on allotment sites are cut back by the council.  In general, the council is only responsible for maintaining perimeter site hedgerows, i.e. those surrounding a site (Allotment Rule 4.2), and not internal site hedges, which are the allotment holders’ responsibility (Allotment Rule 4.1).  The allotments maintenance team have neither the equipment nor the time available to undertake such a large task.  However, the Cityparks’ tractor team are contracted to cut back specific stretches of internal hedgerow on some sites where they front haulage ways.  A tractor + ‘side arm’ attachment are used to cut back hedgerows in autumn so as not to coincide with bird nesting season.
· Ms E Bateman, Tenantry Down:  GJ asked if Ms Bateman could extend her quarter plot at Tenantry Down to a half plot.  Ms Bateman had previously emailed DC with the same request and DC had already asked her SR to re-measure plots in order for Ms Bateman to do so. 
( Action: GJ to advise Ms Bateman of DC’s decision to allow her to extend her plot.

· Mr J Saunter, Craven Vale:  JG passed a written request to DC from Mr Saunter who asked for trees bordering his plot to be cut down.  DC would investigate the issue, particularly the size of the trees; whether the allotments maintenance team were equipped to resolve the problem or whether the budget would allow for professional arboriculture if required.
( Action: DC to acknowledge Mr Saunter’s letter with an outline of proposed actions.
· BHAF Levy:  JB had asked DC to clarify if the 2.5% Levy paid to BHAF was calculated from allotment rental income received in a ‘financial year’ (Apr-Mar) or an ‘allotment financial year’ (Oct-Sep).  DC confirmed that the Levy payment was 2.5% of income received in the previous ‘financial year’.
· BHAF Special General Meeting (16.05.12):  JB reported that, disappointingly, only 50 or 60 people including only a few SRs had attended the BHAF steering group’s SPG.  A new set of objectives had been agreed upon.  It remained to re-draft the BHAF constitution to reflect the new objectives. 
· Site Representatives’ Meeting (20.06.12):  DC asked what his own contribution should be.  JB explained that DC should talk about current issues as discussed by committee that evening.  DC pointed out that some SRs seemed unaware of the time and date of the meeting.  Committee still seeking a new Secretary to replace Tracey Llewellyn.
( Action: DC would email SR’s with internet with SR meeting details.

( Action: Committee to phone SR’s without internet with SR meeting details.

Meeting concluded at 9.00 pm.

Next Liaison Meeting:


6.30 pm, Tuesday, 10 July 2012
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